CHEDDON FITZPAINE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7.00pm on Thursday, 10 November, 2016
in the Memorial Hall Committee Room.
Present:  Cllrs Webber, Batsch, Durham, Isaacs, Thompson, Woollacott (2nd half).  SCC Cllr Fothergill, 
   D Cllrs Cavill & Tucker, and WM Clerk T Cavill. PCSO Wearmouth and one PCSO.

1. Apologies for Absence:  SCC Cllr Adkins, D Cllrs Cavill, Townsend, Parrish.
2. DPIs – None
3. The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 13 October 2016:  It was resolved to approve unanimously and signed by the Chairman.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME:  one member of the public present
· Mrs Musgrave requests the school stream be cleared out.  She was advised this has been reported and SCC Schools Maintenance Contract scheduled work due November 2016.  Clerk to follow up and advise.
· Upper Cheddon Farm ditches all reported cleared of silt.  Councillors thank Farmer.
· Cllr Thompson advised stream from School via Green End also cleared.
· White lines in Upper Cheddon repainted.
PCSO Wearmouth:  Advised meeting that calls received from this area in this period in 2015 were 4, in 2016 were 2.  Flytipping is noted and reported.  An abandoned vehicle in a field was checked, the farmer advised, and the site has been cleared.  
· Road Accident: Cllr Webber requests Cllr Fothergill look at ‘School’ signs across the road at the bottom of Pitchers Hill.  With increasing number of visitors to Hestercombe, many will be unaware of the school around a blind bend.  DF agreed to review signage with SCC Jo Sharp.
4. BT Community Fibre Partnership:  Shaun Dale, BT Senior Project Manager, addressed the meeting.  90% of Devon & Somerset is connected to Broadband, but Phase 2 will see a further 5% added.  January 2017 should see if Cheddon area is included in this work; if not, SD advised that BT will work with groups in community.  Fibre to the Cabinet is one option (FTC).  BT match funding is possible, alongside crowdfunding and a Community Interest Company could be set up. Fibre to the Property (FTTP) would appear to be the best answer for the community and Crowd Funding is likely to be the way to fund this.  Property values increase if this is provided, as are quicker house sales.
5. Neighbourhood Plan:  WM Clerk reported: A Business Survey is being conducted as evidence is required from the community to support NP employment policies.  Sharp Cat have identified 150 businesses within the combined NP area and a quote for £470.40 received.  
WM have agreed and resolved to pay on 9.11.2016 the following items:  
Community Council for Somerset £500 for Schools Survey, 
the Environment Consultant regarding Bats (due December 2016)	
Mark Pollock’s fee (Work to 21.10.2016) £2,250, vat £450 Total: £2,700
Sharp Cat Business Survey £470.40
The above items are covered by the Locality Grant which must be spent by end January 2017; 
Cheddon Fitzpaine Parish Council kept informed.
Future expenditure to cover Mark Pollock, Consultant, Sustainability Audit and SEA consultation.
Both Clerks estimate that £6000 would be a suitable contingency to cover any NP costs during 2017-18, and a proposal is made on a 2/3rd basis to WM, (ie £4,000).  
Trull NP Examiner’s report has removed policies without substantive evidence.
The ‘uniqueness’ of the NP area is important to emphasise in the Plan. Eg.  Dark Skies:  the northern area near the Quantocks is credited as ‘dark’ and the southern area surrounding the M5 junction ‘light’.  The policy should emphasise this distinct range.
Cllr Woollacott arrived:  Cycle paths to be incorporated into the Recreation section of NP.
Both Clerks met Georgina Wood, Boating Manager, Canal & River Trust to exchange information regarding a ‘Tea and Pee’ place at or near Swingbridge, Bathpool.  Taunton Town Centre to Maunsell Lock is approx. 7 miles without ‘facilities or public conveniences’.  Ideas were exchanged and a map showing CRT land obtained.
It was resolved for Cheddon Fitzpaine to agree £2,000 in the Precept for 2017-18.  Proposed:  Cllr Webber, Seconded:  Cllr Batsch.  All in agreement.
6. Cheddon Ward issues: 
Cheddon School: The second set of yellow zigzags have been painted by the school entrance.  Parents requested to park up at the Hall carpark.  PCSO advised, and requested to visit to implement a no parking policy on the new lines.
School Watercourse: Clerk to follow up with SCC Schools Maintenance contract to ensure the stream cleared soonest.
Cllr Thompson has reported to SCC Highways potholes and damaged road edges in Rowford.
South Quantock Heritage Trail is the new full title.  Note:  Officially, the Benefice will be entitled:  Benefice of West Monkton with Kingston St Mary Cheddon Fitzpaine and Broomfield.  This is to be distinct from the Quantocks Benefice (ie plural).
7. Maidenbrook Ward issues: Adoption update: Clerk has received no new information despite requests.  Councillors request clerk to contact MD’s of both Taylor Wimpey and Bovis.
Watercourse to Sheep Dip:  Didier Lebrun, SCC Flood Risk Management Engineer is contacting the riparian owners of the land regarding the works at the pond and overflow pipe.
Maidenbrook stream clearance:  The EA have cleared the Brook in October 2016.
8. Northwalls Grange/Summerleaze/Stoney Furlong:
David Wilson Homes DWH:  Bob Sayle, Project Manager advises ‘the remaining piling is due to complete by end November. Our apologies for the ongoing sound generation which will then end.  The remaining plots will be piled late 2017 for a shorter generation of 3-4 weeks completing piling on this phase of the development.’
Bus Shelter at Crown Medical Centre:  Dan Mawer, Principle Development Infrastructure Officer, confirms “a range of measures to be agreed between the Council and the County Council to upgrade any or all of the 10 existing bus stops located adjacent to the boundary of the development (comprising four pairs on Nerrols Drive and one pair on the A3259) shown for identification purposes on Plan 1 for the avoidance of doubt such measures are to include the provision of low floor kerbing, a hard standing waiting area, crossing facilities, bus stop flag and pole, timetable information and shelters unless agreed otherwise with the County Council”.  Clerk is following up soonest for the benefit of local bus users.
Knightstone Housing:  Rain stopped play, and Rounders match cancelled during halfterm.
Health & Wellbeing Grant(2016):  Clerk has forwarded the site plan to DLO for the picnic tables as per the requests of the local residents. 
9. Crown/Hestercombe/Gadds:  
HGT:  A quote of £5,000- £7,500 has been obtained for an extra parking area on the LHS of the Hall driveway (approx. 20 x 25 m2).  An indication of cost is needed to deliberate which, if any, parish funds are used to contribute to this project.  Clerk requested to seek advice from SALC/SLCC regarding parish funds being used for a project on land owned by a commercial organisation.  The Parish Council not will to lead on this issue; however, Cllr Webber suggested it may be possible to access and use CIL money to contribute part of the construction cost.  Clerk to follow up. 
10.	Highways:  48/16/0033 -Hartnells Farm, West Monkton.  Tim Burton, TDBC Planning Officer reported to WM PC meeting on 9.11.2016 that an appeal had been sought against the removal of Condition No. 12 which concerned the building of the Western Relief Road (WRR).  This has been withdrawn, and comments are not now required.  Agreement has been reached where it is likely the WRR Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) v10 has been signed by the Consortium.  Strategic Land Partnership (SLP) and SCC) set out process for delivery of road.
· SCC re-engaging with landowner, and a detailed design will be funded by the Consortium.  
· Timetable May 2017.  Cost of road not finalised until design agreed.
· The resolution to reduce the affordable housing from 35% - 25% will deliver a £3m contribution by the Developer.
· Hartnells Farm will deliver £1m contribution to the road fund.  Road construction could fall within £4m.
· Hartnells Planning Application goes to TDBC Planning on 7 December – and SLP will hold the appeal in abeyance until after that date.
· April 2017 = 651 houses – and road could be built within 6 months/end of 2017 or early 2018.
Bus Service – John Perrett, SCC Transport Manager confirms that a new bus service from West Monkton to Taunton town is being planned.  Awaiting finance from one WM Developer and service could run 10 weeks later. 
Footpath to bus shelter A3259 to Nerrols Drive:  asphalt.  Dan Mawer SCC confirms that this could fall into the Small Improvement Scheme (SIS), and in general “footway construction can cost around £1,000.00 per linear meter. I have had a quick check on our mapping system and estimate approximately 45m of footway would be required to link to the existing”.  Clerk to follow up with the SIS team and Cllr M Adkins.
11. Planning Applications:
08/16/0040 Erection of two storey and single storey extensions at 4 Park Gate, Cheddon Fitzpaine
Withdrawn.
        12. Planning Decisions: None
	-Awaiting Planning decision:
	08/16/0019 Erection of a dwelling with associated works at Glen Lodge, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook.
08/16/0031 Erection of 19 No. affordable residential dwellings (phase 2) with associated parking and site works on land at Pyrland Fields, Taunton
08/16/0033 Mill Brook, Tudor Park, - Double garage amendment to 08/16/0010
Variation of condition No. 02 (approved plans) of application 08/16/0010 to incorporate the erection of a double garage at Mill Brook, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook.
08/16/0035 Variation of Condition No. 02 (approved plans) of application 08/14/0020 to incorporate erection of relocated double garage at Brook View, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook
08/16/0040 – Erection of two storey and single storey extensions at 4 Park Gate, Cheddon Fitzpaine
08/16/0042 Erection of 4 No. industrial units for Class B1C/B2/B8 usage with associated works at Plot 1, Crown Close, Crown Industrial Estate, Taunton
08/16/0043 Erection of industrial unit for Class B1C/B2/B8 usage, for vehicle repair, servicing & mot facilities at Plot 2, Crown Industrial Estate, Taunton.
13. Reports:  
SCC:  Cllr Fothergill reported CDS Phase 1 received £94m from BT.  Phase 2 due shortly.
SWI contract ends November 2016.  300 staff due back to SCC.
IBM are taking their systems back.  SCC migrating to Microsoft.
Learning Disabilities to become a Community Interest Company called Dimensions.
Foster Parents:  There is a call for more people to foster.  Currently 520 in care, and 70 unaccompanied asylum seekers to be housed in Somerset. (total 590)
Health & Well-Being Grant:  None available 2017/18 
TDBC:  Cllr Tucker reported Community Scrutiny agreed to recommend to the Executive that parishes be amalgamated.   
Hall:  Crown have mapped out the area surrounding the land at the Memorial hall and agreed at a site meeting.  Clerk forwarded Community Council for Somerset CCS information regarding Community Buildings and an award system – similar to kite marking for quality.
School: Cllr Woollacott reported an accident on the highway on Rowford Hill.  This has nothing to do with the current parking problems near the School.  Safety continues to be a priority, with talks about safety, and cycling proficiency undertaken.
Pastoral Care Group/Church
Cllr Thompson reported:
· Rev Mary held regular Wednesday prayer meeting at her home; these have now transferred to the new Brittons Ash Community Hall (BACH) beside the new West Monkton Primary School.  
· A very successful Coffee Morning on 14 October which the Village Agent attended. 
· The Retreat in May 2017 at Lee Abbey is fully subscribed, and a second Retreat for the whole Benefice for up to 70 people (including families) is planned for November 2017. 



14.  Administration: 
Electoral Commission Boundary Review: This has been suspended due to the ongoing consultation and possible merger between West Somerset and Taunton Deane District Councils.
15.  Finance:  Grant Thornton External Audit Invoice received:  £120. Approved:
NALC Capping consultation-  parish councillors instructed the clerk to reply objecting strongly to this move.  Both SCC & TDBC are reducing budgets and matters previously covered by funding are being withdrawn.  If Parish Council are capped, there would be no means available for work to be undertaken.  As a parish with new developments, the parish would be unable to fulfil its duties if a cap of 1.99% or £5 were adhered to.  The SLCC and SALC have written strongly to support the parish view.  The outcome will be known in February 2017.
Health & Well Being grants – SCC Fothergill stated these not available 2017/18
CIL 123 List:  A evidence base is required for the CIL spending.  The NP Questionnaire in March 2016 received many suggestions from parishioners.  Both West Monkton and Cheddon Fitzpaine can have their own CIL lists, with a synergy and regard for the other parishes requirements.  This can be spent on anything in the community as a result of the new developments.
CIL 123 Headings:  
Parish Regeneration:  			- improvements to walking routes to school
Transport:				- traffic or parking issues 
Community Development:		- gaps in footpaths or cycle way infrastructure
Community Health & Well-Being: 	- improved play equipment
Draft Precept figures produced by clerk.  Working Meeting 17 Nov to discuss.
Notice of Coding for Clerk received.  Alterations made.
Payments for Authorisation:  Proposed:  Cllr Woollacott, seconded: Cllr Webber
Grant Thornton External Audit Fee:  £120.00
Clerks Expenses  (Mileage £25.35, NP hours £100.00)  £126.34 

Bank Reconciliation to 15 October 2016
26/08/16	Clerks Salary		SO	£460.63
19/09/16 	Clerks Expenses 	624	£254.00
15/09/16	TDBC Photocopying	621	£  66.97
15/09/16	ICO Data Protection	DD	£  35.00
26/09/16	CAB – Grant		622	£  50.00
21/09/16	Burial/Footpath Grant	 		£520.00	 Income
21/09/16	Staples Print Cartridges DC	£  48.88
21/09/16	Staples Stationery	DC	£  20.98
22/09/16	Training 6.10.16	623	£  15.00
22/10/16	CF&WM Film Club	619	£300.00
26/10/16	Clerks Salary		SO	£460.63

Natwest Statement at 14 October 2016:	 £21,912.71
17.  Matters raised by Councillors:  Cllr Durham reported a change in circumstances and may have to consider resigning.  It was suggested to wait a couple of months to see if this action is required.
Cllr Woollacott is standing as a County Councillor for Bishops Hull and Taunton in May 2017 elections.
18.  Correspondence:  circulated.  

Meeting Closed:  9.45pm 

[bookmark: _GoBack]	Denise Webber   (signature on original)


……………………………….
Signed by Chairman
